November 18, 2011

Mark Hage

Vermonters for a Just Peace in Palestine/Israel

26 Liberty Street

Montpelier, Vermont 05602
Jostein Solheim

Chief Executive Officer

Ben & Jerry’s

30 Community Drive

South Burlington, Vermont 05403

Dear Mr. Solheim:
It has been five months since I last communicated with you on behalf of Vermonters for a Just Peace in Palestine/Israel (www.vtjp.org).  I received your letter dated May 27, 2011, which was a response to my letter of April 6.  Regrettably, your letter, while clarifying to some degree, was not responsive to all of our questions about Ben & Jerry’s operations in Israel and in the occupied Palestinian territories (OPT), notably in respect to the sale and marketing of your products in illegal Jewish settlements in the West Bank and East Jerusalem.  We were also disappointed that you chose not to respond to my letter of June 3, which I personally delivered to your corporate headquarters in South Burlington. 
Consequently, VTJP intensified its independent research into the matters of concern to us with invaluable assistance from Israeli Jewish activists and a member of our organization who has been living in East Jerusalem for the past several months.  We did not wish to make any public assertions or take any public actions of a political nature without learning more from knowledgeable sources about how Ben & Jerry’s is currently operating in Israel and the OPT.  That investigative research, inclusive of this letter, will soon be coming to a close, and we will inform you of our findings in a report shortly thereafter.  
Mr. Solheim, in your letter of May 27, you wrote, “As Licensee, Mr. Zinger makes the decisions on how to develop his business in Israel.”  This is not surprising, and, yet, we were struck by this statement on your company’s website: “Ben & Jerry’s global business is managed out of our Central Support office in South Burlington, Vermont.”  This raises a host of questions.

· What precisely and concretely does “manage” mean in respect to B&J’s investments and business operations in Israel and the occupied Palestinian territories (OPT)?  Which corporate entity—B&J, Unilever, or both—is responsible for making investments, overseeing and evaluating business operations and sales in Israel and the OPT?   If these are shared decisions, what are B&J’s specific duties and responsibilities?  Additionally, what decision-making authority does Avi Zinger have in this regard?  

· How much latitude is Mr. Zinger accorded in respect to where he opens scoop shops and sells your products in Israel and the OPT?  How extensively do you monitor his businesses in Israel and the OPT, and who or what corporate office is charged with carrying out that monitoring work?
· Has B&J or Unilever, or both companies, given Mr. Zinger formal permission to sell B&J ice cream in illegal Jewish settlements in the OPT?  Has this matter been discussed with him?  
· Who authorized or approved the decision to open an ice cream factory in Kiryat Malachi—B&J or Unilever, or both companies jointly—and why was this location chosen?  

· What are the responsibilities of B&J’s Board of Directors in the management of business operations in Israel and the OPT? Has the Board discussed the moral and political implications of investing in a country that is engaged in a belligerent occupation and colonization project in violation of international law?
· What impact or influence does international law—like the Fourth Geneva Convention (1949)—have on B&J’s corporate decisions about where to build ice cream plants, open scoop shops, and sell products in Israel and the OPT?  

Respectfully, we would appreciate answers in writing to these questions by Monday, December 19.  If you choose not to respond by that date, we will proceed with finalizing our report on your business operations in Israel and the OPT based on information we have acquired from independent sources, as well as on your previous correspondence to me.  As I said above, that report will be shared with you and your Board.  I would be happy to meet with you to discuss these matters, or we can converse on the telephone.
I have enclosed copies of this letter for your Board of Directors and Mr. Michalak.  I trust that they will be shared with them.  Thank you.
Sincerely,

Mark Hage

Vermonters for a Just Peace in Palestine/Israel
Cc:
Ben & Jerry’s Board of Directors


Rob Michalak 
